Council of University System Faculty

DRAFT Minutes of the Meeting

May 13, 2009

University of Maryland Eastern Shore

Celebrating the 20th Anniversary of CUSF

Attendance: Bobbi Adams (SU), Alcott Arthur (CSU), Zane Berge (UMBC), Bill Chapin (UMES), John Collins (UMBI), Patti Cossard (UMCP), Keith Eshleman (UMCES), Paul Flexner (SU), Sharon Fratta-Hill (UMUC), S. James Gates, Jr. (UMCP), Monika Gross (BSU)Rose Jagus (UMBI), Robert Johnson (UMES), Thomas Krause (TU), Joan Langdon (BSU), William Montgomery (UMCP),  Mary W. Mumper (FSU), Emmanuel Onyeozili (UMES), David Parker (SU), Martha Siegel (TU), Bill Stuart (UMCP), Joyce Tenney (UMBC), Jay Zimmerman (TU).

USM:  Irwin Goldstein (Vice Chancellor), Clifford Kendall (Chair, USM Board of Regents)

Chair William Chapin called the meeting to order at 10:20 a.m.

1.  UMES President Thelma Thompson welcomed the body to UMES, expressing her concern and respect for faculty.  She said she welcomed faculty ideas. She said she was pleased for us to have the opportunity to visit a beautiful campus.  Although Duke University was named the most beautiful campus, UMES is nationally ranked second for its beautiful grounds.  The mission of UMES is to provide education for first- generation Americans – of all races.  It is the most diverse (49% white faculty, 50% black, and 1% other) campus in the system.  UMES has a very high grant activity. It has a professional golf management accredited program – and is the only black school with the designation.  Graduation rate problems exist at UMES because they enforce standards.  Thompson remarked that there is nothing wrong with UMES that money can’t fix.  Thompson continued with a brief summary of the role of Richard Henson (we met in the Henson Center) as he adopted  UMES,  bought up all the old buildings and property and redid the campus.  

2. Minutes of the April meeting were approved as presented.

3. Irv Goldstein reported that it is interesting at what comes around. As a businessman, Richard Henson made aviation history by launching the nation's first commuter airline service in 1962.  Henson left Frostburg  because he wasn’t welcome there (airline is too noisy) and now it is Western Maryland  that wants an aviation program.  The problem with University College and MHEC was previously mentioned to CUSF – this requires approval of an online program to which Morgan objects.  This becomes an accreditation problem because it is hard to be accredited to offer outside of your own state if your own state commission does not approve it for in state students..  Veterans who want to become community college leaders are interested in the program, but financial support will go to only to an accredited program.  Morgan problems continue…We does not expect that any overtures we make will work.  Soon, we should receive a letter from the Secretary of MHEC in response to our petition.  We expect that MHEC makes a decision, and Secretary Lyons will write a letter saying what the conditions are for approval of this program.  We are given thirty days to appeal the decision. The Vice Chancellor will let us know what the result is and CUSF will see what we can do.  Goldstein noted that the Fordice decision had nothing to do with online programs.  So no unnecessary duplication in this electronic age is a crazy notion.  Out-of-state people are offering the program in Baltimore, but MHEC feels it cannot turn away an out of state group. MHEC is afraid that if they turn this out- of-state program down they face a law suit.

The MEES program is under review, with reports from outside reviewers and others, including the College of Checmial and Life Sciences at UMCP.  The proposal is expected to  include a shared governance component in it.  Mike Roman chaired the committee.  The committee will meet and discuss a possible agreement.  Goldstein will get us the report.  The external review of MEES was very positive, but the review team thought there some things that could be done to improve the program, including more statistics and measurement for the students.  MEES is very important to many of our campuses, UMES, UMCP, UMBI, UMCES, etc.  It is the only system wide graduate program.  

Goldstein emphasized the need to work together such as the cooperative effort at Hagerstown and Shady Grove. He cited the new doctoral program in educational leadership at Hagerstown – FSU and UMCP in a cooperative  program already at UMCP. We just got permission to offer this on another campus.  If FSU in the future wishes to offer it as a program alone, it would have to go to MHEC for approval.

A report is due on Hagerstown, and Joe Vivona already has a report written last year concerning the financial future for USMH which we hope will provide a basis for this report .

Textbook policy – we need to address the differences between federal policy, Board policy, and state legislation.  Board policy should be consistent with all of them.  Board policy deadline was May 1 and institutions had the material posted, for the most part, on time.

Goldstein suggested that Cliff Kendall will address the UMBI issue.  He thought that the hearing this week was very open, and went well.

A lot of reports will be coming out this summer- one on graduate assistants and adjunct collective bargaining.  It was pointed out that we have to define an adjunct; at some places it is part time faculty, at others it is year-to-year contractual faculty on full load. CUSF recommended that post docs should be included in the discussion of who would be eligible to unionize. Faculty research assistants – masters and PhD folks with one or two year contracts all have to be included. There are similar problems defining graduate students. It is up to us to present all the complications.  There is great variety even on each campus.  Graduate students’ unions in some states cover only those paid by state, other states include those who are on outside funding and state funds, and rules differ.  

Goldstein also announced that the Head of the Law Center at U VA  is an expert in first amendment rights and  he has offered his staff and himself to work on first amendment rights issues as related to pornography – pro bono.

4. Clifford Kendall, chair of the USM Board of Regents, spoke with CUSF then. He discussed the early days of E&E.  This meeting marks the 20th anniversary of CUSF.  Last year was 20th anniversary of USM.  Kendall described the celebration and announced that funds were raised for a scholarship.  It has been over this period of 20 years that CUSF and the Board have worked together and we have made great strides.  He gave a brief review of what has happened and also agreed to talk about vision for the future.

CUSF represents the faculty and has understood the needs of the System so that the System and the faculty have worked together to accomplish a lot.  Kendall  enumerated some recent successes – for example - USM institutions have all been named among the highest of their categories in US News and World Report.  In Diverse Issues in Higher Education, many of our school have highest ranking.  Princeton Review and  Kiplinger also named our institutions with high rankings.  UMD Dental School got the highest ranking in the country, #2 is Harvard.  Kendall gave credit to the faculty and recognizes the work of the professionals in the system. 

Maryland absorbed $76 m in cuts.  Kendall acknowledged that we had reduced many programs and suffered with furloughs.  CUSS and CUSF joined in the shared sacrifice.  In this session we lost $5.8m in general fund.  Another $9m in fund balance was lost.  This was good, considering what happened elsewhere. We took ½ of 1% cut in our state budget – if we had had a pro rata share, it would have been about $80m.  Our success reflects the fact that we have stood together – staff, faculty, and students.  There is no tuition increase (now for 4 years) for in-state undergraduate full time students.     We have the 18th highest tuition among the states, though we were at 6th.  And our tuition in comparison with others will give us a better ranking because other states are having a more difficult financial time right now.  

We were proactive earlier – largely through E&E .  We had to look for opportunities to do things better and more efficiently.  We systematically looked at academics and administration.  Academics is where all the money is!  We have reduced time-to-degree, have increased faculty hours at research institutions, and so on.  Strategic sourcing of services, utilities, and software have amounted to $100m in cost savings over the last 4 years – and we think we are doing a better job.  Kendall remarked that when we are testifying in Annapolis, we get the credit for our E&E.  Furthermore, Governors Ehrlich and O’Malley have been sticking behind us.

Kendall read a quote by President Obama to the effect that colleges have a responsibility to control spiraling costs.  Affordability should be up front and forward – I call attention to USM – for ….[get quote]/

Looking forward:  Kirwan is pushing this hard. In addition to stressing access, affordability and excellence there are three high priority initiatives.

1. Enhancing competitiveness – STEM- (250,000 teachers needed in US), our task is to triple our share of STEM educators in next 5 years, we also need STEM workers. To advance this initiative, USM had 2 task forces (chaired by Presidents Mote and Caret).  STEM Symposium last month highlighted the initiative.  Last fall NSF gave USM $12.4m for 5 years for PG schools (MSP squared).  

2. Achievement gap - Minority student graduation rates should be improved.  Each campus has a plan to reduce the gaps.  Low income students, first generation college students, minority students are of particular interest. Way to Go MD is a campaign for middle school students in these groups.

3. Environmental sustainability – system can and should exercise leadership in such things as climate change education and research. USM should lead by example.  We should integrate sustainability into course work.  Campuses are cooperating in their practices as well as in the curriculum.  We will become a leader in sustainability.  CUSF is a partner in this.  

Kendall briefly discussed UMBI. The resignation of the president seemed a good time to examine UMBI.  We hope to be able to resolve this by June 30.  No one on the committee has a preconceived notion as to what is best.  In open meetings, external reviews, and in-person discussions, the committee has received proposals from the universities, and will be making recommendations. There are great programs in UMBI and we should encourage the growth of them.  Regents’ work and dedication are appreciated by the faculty, Jagus said.  

Kendall stated that Brit Kirwan and Irv Goldstein care about the system and the faculty, and they respect the faculty.  It permeates the Board now, he said.  The Council of University System Faculty represents the faculty as well as the system.

There were several questions.  To one, Kendall said that he had 2 more years on the Board but will step down as chair.  He had served a previous 3 year term as chair.  What remains to be done in his term?  He replied that we have built a strategic plan – to make the system better in every way.  He cited particularly the need to educate people who have never had the chance before.  Shady Grove, for example (450 graduates this semester), gives students an opportunity.  A high priority is to make the university more creative – through Course Redesign, for example.   The result is educating at less expense and doing a better job.  We need to create a culture that change may be good for us.  We should increase innovation in teaching.  We need to get more involved with business and get more support from our business community.  We should have their support and we need to do more to get it.  We need more business involvement.

Jim Gates said that deferred maintenance is a big problem on campus.  Kendall replied that the Board actually mandated some set-aside money in its E&E plan for deferred maintenance.  Board said 2% of operating budget must go into maintenance – got cut to 1% - but the fund has to grow to a certain level.  We will continue to try to get new facilities – taking old buildings off the books.  We have a big capital budget (some designated maintenance built in there too) and we are making progress.  Kendall said that Dick Hug was adamant about it.

There was a question about freezes on tuition and how it affects summer school and January term.   Summer school is an auxiliary enterprise – tuition in summer is fixed- but having the same tuition as during the year all is a problem.  The board is watching the trial of the trimester at TU.  Cost of tuition for summer session and winter term are unfunded by the state.  We will seek allowance to allow different tuition rates for regular semesters versus summer/winter term since there is no support from state for those terms.

What if we don’t guess right on admissions this fall – what if we get significantly fewer or significantly more.  We have to wait and see what the yield is.  If we go over enrollment – we have a good argument for enrollment funding. 

Kendall said that the role of Board is to hire and fire the presidents and the chancellor and to establish the policies.  Board used to try to run the University – but Chancellor runs the day to day activities.  Board should be out of that kind of activity.  

Goldstein noted that Board members spend a huge amount of time and effort on Regents business, serving on Regents committees and meeting all the time.

Kendall said that the dashboard indicators are on the web. The Board is asking each president to come in to suggest factors that would make the measurement better for their institution.  There are about 24 factors in the dashboard tied to the strategic plan.

Kendall noted that the Board has spend a lot of time talking to other systems, partly because of favorable comments by the Chronicle and the President’s references to our system.

Another question was: What will happen in 2 years when federal dollars are gone and we may need to raise tuition by quite a lot.  Kendall said that community colleges took a very big hit so we could freeze tuition.  We may have to raise tuition to cover new expenses, and we need to be prepared to do it.  

The Maryland Higher Education Act allocated newly levied corporate taxes to fund higher education and to be designated as a fixed part of the budget. Right now higher education is the highest component of the budget that is not mandated. We have been winning the last few years, but this may end.  We have presented a budget to the legislature that shows the mandated costs, new students (do you want them?), new programs (do you want them?).  Kendall praised the System staff for having presented a clear budget.  Parker remarked that Joe Vivona is extraordinary.

Chapin said that closing the achievement gap and STEM needs may represent a conflict of goals.

Bill Chapin presented Goldstein and Kendall with gifts, thanking them for their work with CUSF.

The meeting was adjourned immediately after lunch.

Respectfully submitted,

Martha J. Siegel, for Joyce Shirazzi.

